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1) To enhance the validity of any risk assessment, one combines clinical data that links to the specific 
context being examined with some kind of actuarial statistical measure together and embed it in the 
available literature and background that relates of the topic 

 
2) The assessment of risk for a violent Jihadist has to be distinguished in context from that of risk of 

violence. Risk of radical jihadism is associated with actual violence as well as abetting violence, 
inspiring and fomenting violence, or financing or organizationally facilitating that violence 

 
3) "Radical Islam" is differentiated from traditional Islam in that the ideology of radical Islam will not 

submit to living in a state or a world that is not governed by Sharia. The law of Islam is superior to 
the law of the state and radical Islam supports and employs even violent means in order to affect 
that turnover from civil law to a theocracy, whether it be in a particular country, whether it be in a 
particular region, or whether it be globally, depending on the individual and one's personal interests 

 
4) Special considerations in the defendant’s history, are pertinent to risk assessment of a violent Jihadist 

 
5) Omar Khadr has murdered 

 
6) Omar Khadr has been part of Al Qaeda, a terrorist organization 

 
7) Khadr specifically engaged in hostilities on the day of the killing as an Islamist act of martyrdom 

 
8) The United States continues to be at war with al-Qaeda, and the war is not ending anytime soon 

 
9) Omar Khadr was enmeshed and entangled with hardened JTF-Guantanamo Bay Camp 4 (Camp 4) 

Jihadists 
 

10) Canadian officials visiting Khadr early in his Gitmo incarceration expressed concern for senior 
radicals acting as pseudoparents to him 

 
11) Islamist radicalization is a serious problem in American prisons today 

 
12) Khadr has significant stature among the al-Qaeda and Islamist detainees 

 
13) Khadr drew great esteem from his father being a senior al-Qaeda leader  

 
14) Khadr translated for his father when his father was operating for al-Qaeda in Afghanistan and 

Pakistan 
 

15) Khadr has prior exposure and sophistication to the Jihadist movement  
 

16) Khadr would not acknowledge his father’s illegal choices and actions 



 
17) Khadr’s father had built a North American infrastructure for Islamist radicalism that is based in 

Toronto 
 

18) Khadr has had exposure to fundraising for terrorist activity  
 

19) Khadr has had exposure to money transfer for terrorist activity  
 

20) Khadr bragged about killing an American soldier 
 

21) Killing an American soldier is an extremely valued achievement in Camp 4 
 

22) Khadr instigated antagonism among the detainees toward US personnel 
 

23) Khadr was sought out by different blocs to be their block leader  
 

24) Khadr was highly respected within the camp because of his devout observance   
 

25) Khadr became more devout in custody 
 

26) Khadr’s interpretation of the Qu’ran was not out of line in any way with others in the Camp 
 

27) Khadr was not open to any chaplain as a spiritual guide 
 

28) Khadr was asked by other Jihadists to lead them in prayer, and did so 
 

29) Khadr’s greatest passions were devoted to study of the Qu’ran and devout Islam, rather than 
integrating into Canadian or alternative life orientation  

 
30) While Khadr claimed he did not pursue Western studies because he needed a structured classroom 

setting, he was able to memorize the Qu’ran without such structure. This reflects he had far greater 
motivation and interest in pursuing religious values than Western values 

 
31) Khadr, prior to negotiating a plea, showed no remorse for his bomb-making and bomb-laying 

activities 
 

32) Khadr, prior to negotiating a plea, bragged about killing, showed no remorse for killing SFC Speer 
and denied killing SFC Speer even with defense mental health experts  

 
33) Khadr did not want to confront his previous actions and blamed others for his actions on the 

videotape of his bomb-laying near Khowst 
 

34) Khadr was resentful when put in a position to account for about his actions 
 

35) Khadr blamed others for his confinement 
 

36) Khadr resented being incarcerated for his actions 
 

37) Khadr was resistant to discuss sensitive issues and mental health, even with defense witnesses who 
spent hundreds of hours with him 



 
38) Issues Khadr did not process with psychologists or psychiatrists were his father’s death and 

brothers’ wounding at the hands of American-led forces 
 

39) Psychological testing reflects Khadr as angry and manipulative  
 

40) Khadr has an established international network of terrorist contacts  
 

41) Khadr has a network of mainstream media propagandists who legitimize him 
 

42) Khadr has the capacity to be inspiring to others in his potential for further jihad violence  
 

43) Khadr’s father and brother have a history of repatriation in Canada without being held accountable 
for terrorist activity. This weakens a deterrence against his return to activities of violent Jihad 

 
44) Khadr’s family remains highly radicalized 

 
45) Khadr’s brother has characterized theirs as an al-Qaeda family 

 
46) Khadr’s sister has spoken publicly of the exposure of the family’s al-Qaeda legacy and having “to 

start from zero again” 
 

47) Khadr has been closest to his highly radicalized family 
 

48) Khadr remains protective of his highly radicalized family 
 

49) Khadr remains responsible to his highly radicalized family 
 

50) Khadr is expected to lead his family, and other siblings are less capable 
 

51) Khadr’s own defense team proposed deradicalization twice, most recently in 2009 
 

52) The imam that the defense proposed for deradicalization in 2009 had a history of radical preaching 
and referring to President Obama as a “house slave” 

 
53) There were no established programs of deradicalization in Canada in October 2010 

 
54) Family and close acquaintances are instrumental in rooting an individual in Jihadism 

 
55) Those with radicalized families are traditionally ineligible for established deradicalization programs  

 
56) Deradicalization is typically only undertaken with inmates whose families reject their radicalism and 

are willing to take responsibility to ensure that the inmate does not return to radicalism 
 

57) Education does not deradicalize so much as it represents a distraction 
 

58) Deradicalization can only be undertaken with a prosocial Imam who interprets the Qu’ran peacefully 
 

59) Deradicalization places the burden on the individual to demonstrate that he is deradicalized, not on 
society to pronounce someone deradicalized because of his own platitudes 



 
60) Khadr’s good prognostic factors are his physical resilience, socially agility, linguistic fluency, and 

street smarts  
 

61) Identification with prosocial individuals is associated with a good prognosis  
 

62) Anger and resentment is associated with a bad prognosis 
 

63) Remorse is associated with a good prognosis 
 

64) Identification with Western values is associated with a good prognosis 
 

65) Officials of the Saudi deradicalization program have found that Guantanamo detainees return to 
terror activities more frequently than other detainees in their program 

 
66) Guantanamo recidivism rates have substantially risen since these figures were first released 

 
67) Return to hostilities is higher among those Guantanamo detainees who offended in their teens, as 

Khadr did 
 

68) Belligerence toward the West among Guantanamo detainees is correlated with being from a Western 
country 

 
69) U.S. Government statistics do not account for those who go from Guantanamo to other detention 

facilities abroad and so therefore have no opportunity to rejoin hostilities. This artificially lowers 
recidivism percentages 

 
70) U.S. Government statistics do not account for those who change their names and locations and 

therefore would return to terrorism unaccounted. This artificially lowers recidivism percentages 
 

71) U.S. Government statistics do not account for those who no longer engage in direct violence but are 
fomenting, facilitating and otherwise providing logistical support for terrorism. This artificially 
lowers recidivism percentages 

 
72) Tracing released detainees does not involve the same mechanisms for tracking in developing 

countries. It is easy for released detainees to maintain an anonymous profile in Afghanistan, 
Pakistan, and other developing areas that would prevent their activities from being monitored. All of 
these individuals would be listed as non-recidivators. This artificially lowers recidivism percentages 

 
73) U.S. Government statistics do not derive from many years after release, but rather months to a few 

years. With no long term data to account for those who eventually return to terrorism, Pentagon 
recidivism percentages are lower than they would be if measured over a longer term. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 


